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                    THE
accounts of the Life of Castruccio known in England, are generally
taken from Macchiavelli's romance concerning this chief. The reader
may find a detail of his real adventures in Sismondi's delightful
publication, Histoire des Republiques Italiennes de L'Age Moyen. In
addition to this work, I have consulted Tegrino's Life of Castruccio,
and Giovanni Villani's Florentine Annals.


The
following is a translation from the article respecting him in Moreri.


"Castruccio
Castracani, one of the most celebrated captains of his time, lived in
the fourteenth century. He was of the family of the Antelminelli of
Lucca; and, having at a very early age borne arms in favour of the
Ghibelines, he was exiled by the Guelphs. He served not long after in
the armies of Philip king of France, who made war on the Flemings. In
the sequel he repassed the Alps; and, having joined Uguccione
Faggiuola, chief of the Ghibelines of Tuscany, he reduced Lucca,
Pistoia, and several other towns. He became the ally of the emperor
Louis of Bavaria, against pope John XXII, Robert king of Naples, and
the Florentines. Louis of Bavaria gave him the investiture of Lucca
under the denomination of Duke, together with the title of Senator of
Rome. Nothing seemed able to oppose his courage and good fortune,
when he was taken off by a premature death in 1330, in the
forty-seventh year of his age."


The
dates here given are somewhat different from those adopted in the
following narrative.
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                    THE
other nations of Europe were yet immersed in barbarism, when Italy,
where the light of civilization had never been wholly eclipsed, began
to emerge from the darkness of the ruin of the Western Empire, and to
catch from the East the returning rays of literature and science. At
the beginning of the fourteenth century Dante had already given a
permanent form to the language which was the offspring of this
revolution; he was personally engaged in those political struggles,
in which the elements of the good and evil that have since assumed a
more permanent form were contending; his disappointment and exile
gave him leisure to meditate, and produced his Divina Comedia.


Lombardy
and Tuscany, the most civilized districts of Italy, exhibited
astonishing specimens of human genius; but at the same time they were
torn to pieces by domestic faction, and almost destroyed by the fury
of civil wars. The ancient quarrels of the Guelphs and the Ghibelines
were started with renovated zeal, under the new distinctions of
Bianchi and Neri. The Ghibelines and the Bianchi were the friends of
the emperor, asserting the supremacy and universality of his sway
over all other dominion, ecclesiastical or civil: the Guelphs and the
Neri were the partizans of liberty. Florence was at the head of the
Guelphs, and employed, as they were employed by it in their turn, the
Papal power as a pretext and an instrument.


The
distinctions of Bianchi and Neri took their rise in Pistoia, a town
of some moment between Florence and Lucca. The Neri being expelled
from Pistoia, the exiles fixed their residence in Lucca; where they
so fortified and augmented their party, as to be able in the year
1301 to expel the Bianchi, among whom was Castruccio Castracani dei
Antelminelli.


The
family of the Antelminelli was one of the most distinguished in
Lucca. They had followed the emperors in their Italian wars, and had
received in recompense titles and reward. The father of Castruccio
was the chief of his house; he had been a follower of the unfortunate
Manfred, king of Naples, and his party feelings as a Ghibeline
derived new fervour from the adoration with which he regarded his
noble master. Manfred was the natural son of the last emperor of the
house of Swabia; before the age of twenty he had performed the most
brilliant exploits, and undergone the most romantic vicissitudes, in
all of which the father of Castruccio had been his faithful page and
companion. The unrelenting animosity with which the successive Popes
pursued his royal master, gave rise in his bosom to a hatred, that
was heightened by the contempt with which he regarded their cowardly
and artful policy.


When
therefore the quarrels of the Guelphs and Ghibelines were revived in
Lucca under the names of Bianchi and Neri, Ruggieri dei Antelminelli
was the chief opponent and principal victim of the machinations of
the Papal party. Castruccio was then only eleven years of age; but
his young imagination was deeply impressed by the scenes that passed
around him. When the citizens of Lucca had assembled on the appointed
day to choose their Podestà, or principal magistrate, the two
parties dividing on the Piazza glared defiance at each other: the
Guelphs had the majority in numbers; but the Ghibelines wishing, like
Brennus, to throw the sword into the ascending scale, assailed the
stronger party with arms in their hands. They were repulsed; and,
flying before their enemies, the Guelphs remained in possession of
the field, where, under the guidance of their chiefs, they voted the
perpetual banishment of the Ghibelines; and the summons was read by a
herald, which commanded all the districts of Lucca to range
themselves the next morning under their respective banners, that they
might attack and expel by force those of the contrary party who
should refuse to obey the decree.


Ruggieri
returned from the Piazza of the Podestà, accompanied by several of
his principal friends. His wife, Madonna Dianora, was anxiously
waiting his return; while the young Castruccio stood at the casement,
and, divining by his mother's countenance the cause of her
inquietude, looked eagerly down the street that he might watch the
approach of his father: he clapped his hands with joy, as he
exclaimed, "They come!" Ruggieri entered; his wife observed
him inquiringly and tenderly, but forbore to speak; yet her cheek
became pale, when she heard her husband issue orders, that the palace
should be barricadoed, and none permitted to enter, except those who
brought the word which shewed that they belonged to the same party.


"Are
we in danger?"--asked Madonna Dianora in a low voice of one of
their most intimate friends. Her husband overheard her, and replied:
"Keep up your courage, my best girl; trust me, as you have ever
trusted. I would that I dared send you to a place of safety, but it
were not well that you traversed the streets of Lucca; so you must
share my fortunes, Dianora."


"Have
I not ever shared them?" replied his wife. His friends had
retired to an adjoining hall, and she continued;--"There can be
no dearer fate to me than to live or perish with you, Ruggieri; but
cannot we save our son?"


Castruccio
was sitting at the feet of his parents, and gazing on them with his
soft, yet bright eyes. He had looked at his mother as she spoke; now
he turned eagerly towards his father while he listened to his
reply:--"We have been driven from the Piazza of the Podestà,
and we can no longer entertain any hope of overcoming our enemies.
The mildest fate that we may expect is confiscation and banishment;
if they decree our death, the stones of this palace alone divide us
from our fate. And Castruccio,--could any of our friends convey him
hence, I should feel redoubled courage--but it is too much to risk."


"Father,"
said the boy, "I am only a child, and can do no good; but I pray
you do not send me away from you: indeed, dear, dearest mother, I
will not leave you."


The
trampling of horses was heard in the streets: Ruggieri started up;
one of his friends entered:--"It is the guard going to the
gates," said he; "the assembly of the people is broken up."


"And
what is decreed?"


"No
one ventures near to inquire out that; but courage, my noble lord."


"That
word to me, Ricciardo?--but it is well; my wife and child make a very
woman of me."


"Ave
Maria is now ringing," replied his companion; "soon night
will set in, and, if you will trust me, I will endeavour to convey
Madonna Dianora to some place of concealment."


"Many
thanks, my good Ricciardo," answered the lady; "my safest
post is at the side of Ruggieri. But our boy--save him, and a
mother's blessing, her warm, heartfelt thanks: all the treasure that
I can give, shall be yours. You know ?"


"Yes,
the castle of . Is the Countess there now?"


"She
is,--and she is our friend; if my Castruccio were once within the
walls of that castle, I were happy."


While
Madonna Dianora conversed thus with Ricciardo, Ruggieri held a
consultation with his friends. The comfortable daylight had faded
away, and night brought danger and double fear along with it. The
companions of Ruggieri sat in the banqueting hall of his palace,
debating their future conduct: they spoke in whispers, for they
feared that a louder tone might overpower any sound in the streets;
and they listened to every footfall, as if it were the tread of their
coming destiny. Ricciardo joined them; and Madonna Dianora was left
alone with her son: they were silent. Dianora wept, and held the hand
of her child; while he tried to comfort her, and to shew that
fortitude he had often heard his father praise; but his little bosom
swelled in despite of his mastery, until, the big tears rolling down
his cheeks, he threw himself into his mother's arms, and sobbed
aloud. At this moment some one knocked violently at the palace-gate.
The assembled Ghibelines started up, and drew their swords as they
rushed towards the staircase; and they stood in fearful silence,
while they listened to the answers which the stranger gave to him who
guarded the door.


Ruggieri
had embraced his wife he feared for the last time. She did not then
weep; her high wrought feelings were fixed on one object alone, the
safety of her child.--"If you escape," she cried, " is
your refuge; you well know the road that leads to it."


The
boy did not answer for a while; and then he whispered, while he clung
round her neck,--"You, dear mother, shall shew it to me."


The
voice of the man who had disturbed them by his knocking, had
reassured the imprisoned Ghibelines, and he was admitted. It was
Marco, the servant of Messer Antonio dei Adimari. A Florentine by
birth, and a Guelph, Antonio had retired from his native city while
it continued under the jurisdiction of the opposite party, and had
lived at the castle of , of which his wife was Countess and
Castellana. He was bound to Ruggieri by the strongest ties of private
friendship; and he now exerted himself to save his friend. Marco
brought intelligence of the decree of the assembly of the people.
"Our lives are then in safety,"--cried Dianora, with a wild
look of joy,--"and all the rest is as the seared leaves of
autumn; they fall off lightly, and make no noise."


"The
night wears apace," said Marco, "and before sunrise you
must depart; will you accompany me to ?"


"Not
so," replied Ruggieri; "we may be beggars, but we will not
burthen our friends. Thank your lord for his many kindnesses towards
me. I leave it to him to save what he can for me from the ruins of my
fortune. If his interest stand high enough with our rulers, intreat
him to exert it to preserve the unoffending walls of this palace: it
was the dwelling of my forefathers, my inheritance; I lived here
during my boyish days; and once its hall was graced by the presence
of Manfred. My boy may one day return; and I would not that he should
find the palace of his father a ruin. We cannot remain near Lucca,
but shall retire to some town which adheres to our party, and there
wait for better days."


Dianora
made speedy preparations for their departure; the horses were brought
to the door; and the stars were fading in the light of dawn, as the
cavalcade proceeded through the high and narrow streets of Lucca.
Their progress was unimpeded at the gates; Ruggieri felt a load taken
from his heart, when he found himself, with his wife and child, safe
in the open country. Yet the feeling of joy was repressed by the
remembrance, that life was all that remained to them, and that
poverty and obscurity were to be the hard-visaged nurses of their
declining years, the harsh tutors of the young and aspiring
Castruccio.


The
exiles pursued their way slowly to Florence.


Florence
was then in a frightful state of civil discord. The Ghibelines had
the preponderance; but not a day passed without brawls and bloodshed.
Our exiles found many of their townsmen on the same road, on the same
sad errand of seeking protection from a foreign state. Little
Castruccio saw many of his dearest friends among them; and his young
heart, moved by their tears and complaints, became inflamed with rage
and desire of vengeance. It was by scenes such as these, that party
spirit was generated, and became so strong in Italy. Children, while
they were yet too young to feel their own disgrace, saw the misery of
their parents, and took early vows of implacable hatred against their
persecutors: these were remembered in after times; the wounds were
never seared, but the fresh blood ever streaming kept alive the
feelings of passion and anger which had given rise to the first blow.


When
they arrived at Florence, they were welcomed with kindness by the
chiefs of the Bianchi of that city. Charles of Valois had just sent
ambassadors to the government, to offer his mediation in composing
their differences; and on that very day the party of Ghibelines who
composed the council assembled to deliberate on this insidious
proposition. It may be easily supposed therefore, that, entirely
taken up with their own affairs, they could not bestow the attention
they would otherwise have done on the Lucchese exiles. On the
following day Ruggieri left Florence.


The
exiles proceeded to Ancona. This was the native town of the Lady
Dianora; and they were received with hospitality by her relations.
But it was a heavy change for Ruggieri, to pass from the active life
of the chief of a party, to the unmarked situation of an individual,
who had no interest in the government under which he lived, and who
had exchanged the distinctions of rank and wealth for that barren
respect which an unblamed old age might claim. Ruggieri had been a
man of undaunted courage; and this virtue, being no longer called
into action, assumed the appearance of patience and fortitude. His
dearest pleasure was the unceasing attention he paid to the education
of his son. Castruccio was an apt and sprightly boy, bold in action,
careless of consequences, and governed only by his affection for his
parents. Ruggieri encouraged his adventurous disposition; and
although he often sympathized in the fears of his anxious wife, when
Castruccio would venture out to sea on a windy day in a little
fair-weather skiff, or when he saw him, without bridle or saddle,
mount a horse, and, heading a band of his companions, ride off to the
woods, yet he never permitted himself to express these fears, or
check the daring of his son.


So
Castruccio grew up active; light and graceful of limb, trusting that
by his own powers he should always escape. Yet the boy was not
without prudence; he seemed to perceive instinctively the limits of
possibility, and would often repress the fool-hardiness of his
companions, and shew his superior judgement and patience in
surmounting the same difficulties by slower and safer means. Ruggieri
disciplined him betimes in all the duties of a knight and a soldier;
he wielded a lance adapted to his size, shot with bow and arrows, and
the necessary studies to which he applied, became, on account of
their active nature, the source of inexhaustible amusement to him.
Accompanied by a troop of lads, they would feign some court
surrounded by an old wall, or some ruined tower, to be Troy Town, or
any other famous city of ancient days, and then with mimic balestri,
and slings and arrows, and lances, they attacked, and defended, and
practised those lessons in tactics which their preceptors inculcated
at an early age.


During
the first year of their banishment his mother died; her weak frame
was destroyed by hardship and disappointment. She recommended her son
to his father in terms of tender love; and then closed her eyes in
peace. This circumstance for a considerable time unhinged the young
mind of Castruccio, and interrupted his studies. His father, who
loved her tenderly, and who had found in her a friend to whom he
could confide those regrets which pride forbade him to impart to any
other hearer, now lamented her with excessive grief.


He
did not dare check the silent tear that started into the eye of
Castruccio, when, returning from his exercises with his companions,
he was no longer embraced by his mother; he felt that his own
sentiments would refute the lesson he wished to impress.


Ruggieri
was consoled for all his past misfortunes by the promising talents
and disposition of his son, and parental tenderness, the strongest of
all passions, but often the most unfortunate, was to him the sunbeam,
solitary, but bright, which enlightened his years of exile and
infirmity.


Yet
at the moment that he most enjoyed this blessing, his security was
suddenly disturbed. One morning Castruccio disappeared; and the
following perplexing note addressed to his father, was the only trace
that he left of his intentions:--

<span>"Pardon me, dearest father; I will return
in a very few days;</span>
<span>I am quite safe, therefore do not disquiet
yourself on my</span>

<span>account. Do not be very angry with me; for,
although I am</span>

<span>indignant at my own weakness, I cannot resist!
Be well assured</span>

<span>that in less than a fortnight your unworthy son
will be at your</span>

<span>feet.</span>

<br>


<span>"Castruccio."</span>


This
was the year 1304, when Castruccio was fourteen years of age.
Ruggieri hoped and trusted that he was safe, and that he would fulfil
his promise and soon return; but he waited with inexpressible
anxiety. The cause of Castruccio's flight was curious, shewing at
once the manners of the age and country in which they lived, and the
imagination and disposition of the boy.
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A
TRAVELLER had arrived at Ancona from Florence, and had diffused the
intelligence that a strange and tremendous spectacle would be
exhibited there on the first of May of that year. It had been
proclaimed in the streets of the city, by a herald sent by the
inhabitants of the quarter of San Frediano, that all who wished to
have news from the other world, should repair on the first of May to
the bridge of Carraia or to the quay of the Arno. And he added, that
he believed that preparations were made to exhibit Hell, such as it
had been described in a poem now writing by Dante Alighieri, a part
of which had been read, and had given rise to the undertaking.


This
account raised the curiosity, and fired the imagination of
Castruccio. The idea darted into his head that he would see this
wonderful exhibition; and no sooner had he conceived the possibility
of doing so, than his determination was fixed. He dared not ask his
father's permission, for he knew that he should be refused; and, like
many others, he imagined that it was better to go, not having
mentioned his design, than to break a positive command. He felt
remorse at leaving his father; but curiosity was the stronger
passion, and he was overcome: he left a billet for Ruggieri; and,
during the silence of a moonlight night, he mounted his steed, and
left Ancona. While proceeding through the streets of the town, he
several times repented, and thought that he would return; but no
sooner had he passed the walls, than he seemed to feel the joy of
liberty descending on him; and he rode on with wild delight, while
the mountains and their forests slept under the yellow moon, and the
murmur of the placid ocean was the only sound that he heard, except
the trampling of his own horse's hoofs.


Riding
hard, and changing his horse on the road, he arrived in five days at
Florence. He experienced a peculiar sensation of pleasure, as he
descended from the mountains into Tuscany. Alone on the bare
Apennines, over which the fierce wind swept, he felt free; there was
no one near him to control his motions, to order him to stay or go;
but his own will guided his progress, swift or slow, as the various
thoughts that arose in his mind impelled him. He felt as if the air
that quickly glided over him, was a part of his own nature, and bore
his soul along with it; impulses of affection mingled with these
inexplicable sensations; his thoughts wandered to his native town; he
suffered his imagination to dwell upon the period when he might be
recalled from exile, and to luxuriate in dreams of power and
distinction.


At
length he arrived at the fair city of Florence. It was the first of
May, and he hastened from his inn to the scene of action. As he
approached, he observed the streets almost blocked up by the
multitudes that poured to the same spot; and, not being acquainted
with the town, he found that he had better follow the multitude, than
seek a way of his own. Driven along by the crowd, he at length came
in sight of the Arno. It was covered by boats, on which scaffoldings
were erected, hung with black cloth, whose accumulated drapery lent
life to the flames, which the glare of day would otherwise have
eclipsed. In the midst of these flames moved legions of ghastly and
distorted shapes, some with horns of fire, and hoofs, and horrible
wings; others the naked representatives of the souls in torment;
mimic shrieks burst on the air, screams and demoniac laughter. The
infernal drama was acted to the life; and the terrible effect of such
a scene was enhanced, by the circumstance of its being no more than
an actual representation of what then existed in the imagination of
the spectators, endued with the vivid colours of a faith
inconceivable in these lethargic days.


Castruccio
felt a chill of horror run through his frame; the scene before him
appeared for a moment as a reality, rather than a representation; the
Arno seemed a yawning gulf, where the earth had opened to display the
mysteries of the infernal world; when suddenly a tremendous crash
stamped with tenfold horror the terrific mockery. The bridge of
Carraia, on which a countless multitude stood, one above the other,
looking on the river, fell. Castruccio saw its props loosening, and
the curved arch shake, and with a sudden shriek he stretched out his
arms, as if he could save those who stood on it. It fell in with a
report that was reverberated from the houses that lined the Arno; and
even, to the hills which close the valley, it rebellowed along the
sky, accompanied by fearful screams, and voices that called on the
names of those whom they were never more to behold. The confusion was
beyond description terrible; some flying, others pressing towards the
banks of the river to help the sufferers; all, as himself, seized
with a superstitious dread, which rebuked them for having mimicked
the dreadful mysteries of their religion, and which burst forth in
clamorous exclamations and wild horror. The heroism of Castruccio
failed; he seized with eagerness the opportunity of an opening in the
crowd; and, getting into a by street, ran with what speed he could,
while his knees still shook beneath him, from the spot he in the
morning as eagerly sought. The sound of the shrieks began to die away
on his ear before he slackened his speed.


The
first idea that struck him, as he recovered his breath, was--"I
am escaped from Hell!"--And seeing a church open, he with an
instinctive impulse entered its doors. He felt as if he fled from the
powers of evil; and, if he needed protection, where should he seek it
with more confidence, than in the temple where the good God of the
universe was worshipped? It was indeed as a change from Hell to
Heaven, to have escaped from the jostling of the crowd, the dreadful
spectacle of mimicked torments, the unearthly crash that bellowed
like thunder along the sky, and the shrieks of the dying--to the
silence of the empty church, the faint smell of incense, and the few
quiet lights that burned on the high altar. Castruccio was seized
with a feeling of awe as he walked up the aisle; and conscience,
alive at that moment, reproached him bitterly for having quitted his
father. When the idea struck him--"If I had been on that
bridge,"--he could no longer resist his emotions; tears ran fast
down his cheeks, and he sobbed aloud.


A
man, whom he had not perceived before kneeling in a niche beside the
altar, arose on hearing the voice of grief, and drew near the boy.
"Why do you weep?"--he said. Castruccio, who had not heard
his approach, looked up with surprise; for it was the voice of Marco,
the servant of his father's friend, Messer Antonio dei Adimari. Marco
instantly recognised him; for who that had once seen, could ever
forget his dark eyes, shaded by long, pointed lashes, his sun-bright
hair, and his countenance that beamed with sweet frankness and
persuasion? The boy threw himself into the arms of his humble, but
affectionate friend, and wept there for some time. When he had become
more calm, his story was told in a few words. Marco was not inclined
to find fault with an adventurous spirit, and soon consoled
him.--"You are safe,"--he said; "so there is no harm
done. Come, this is rather a fortunate event than otherwise; my lord
and lady are in Florence; you shall stay a night with them; and
to--morrow morning we will send you home to your anxious father."


The
eyes of Castruccio sparkled with hope.--"Euthanasia is here?"


"She
is."


"Quick
then, dear Marco, let us go.--How fortunate it was that I came to
Florence!"


The
life of Messer Antonio dei Adimari had been spent in the military and
civil service of his country; he had often been Priore; and now, that
age and blindness had caused him to withdraw from the offices of the
state, his counsels were sought and acted upon by his successors. He
had married the only daughter of the Count of , a feudal chief who
possessed large estates in the territory of Lucca. His castle was
situated among the Apennines north of Lucca, and his estates
consisted of a few scattered villages, raised on the peaks of
mountains, and rendered almost inaccessible by nature as well as art.


By
the death of her father the wife of Adimari became Countess and
Castellana of the district; and the duties which this government
imposed upon her, often caused the removal of her whole family from
Florence to the castle of . It was during these visits that Adimari
renewed a friendship that had before subsisted between him and
Ruggieri dei Antelminelli. Messer Antonio was a Guelph, and had
fought against Manfred under the banners of the Pope: it happened
during one campaign that Ruggieri fell wounded and a prisoner into
his hands; he attended him with humanity; and, when he perceived that
no care could restore him if separated from his prince, and that he
languished to attend at the side of Manfred, he set him free; and
this was the commencement of a friendship, which improved by mutual
good offices, and more than all by the esteem that they bore one to
the other, had long allied the two houses, though of different
parties, in the strictest amity.


Adimari
continued in the service of his country, until his infirmities
permitted him to withdraw from these active and harassing duties,
and, giving up the idea of parties and wars, to apply himself
exclusively to literature. The spirit of learning, after a long
sleep, that seemed to be annihilation, awoke, and shook her wings
over her favoured Italy. Inestimable treasures of learning then
existed in various monasteries, of the value of which their
inhabitants were at length aware; and even laymen began to partake of
that curiosity, which made Petrarch but a few years after travel
round Europe to collect manuscripts, and to preserve those wonderful
writings, now mutilated, but which would otherwise have been entirely
lost.


Antonio
dei Adimari enjoyed repose in the bosom of his family, his solitude
cheered by the converse which he held with the sages of Rome in ages
long past. His family consisted of his wife, two boys, and a girl
only two years younger than Castruccio. He and Euthanasia had been
educated together almost from their cradle. They had wandered hand in
hand among the wild mountains and chestnut woods that surrounded her
mother's castle. Their studies, their amusements, were in common; and
it was a terrible blow to each when they were separated by the exile
of the Antelminelli. Euthanasia, whose soul was a deep well of love,
felt most, and her glistening eyes and infantine complaints told for
many months, even years after, that she still remembered, and would
never forget, the playmate of her childhood.


At
the period of this separation Adimari was threatened by a misfortune,
the worst that could befall a man of study and learning--blindness.
The disease gained ground, and in a year he saw nothing of this fair
world but an universal and impenetrable blank. In this dreadful state
Euthanasia was his only consolation. Unable to attend to the
education of his boys, he sent them to the court of Naples, to which
he had before adhered, and in which he possessed many valued friends;
and his girl alone remained to cheer him with her prattle; for the
countess, his wife, a woman of high birth and party, did not
sympathize in his sedentary occupations.--"I will not leave
you," said Euthanasia to him one day, when he bade her go and
amuse herself,--"I am most pleased while talking with you. You
cannot read now, or occupy yourself with those old parchments in
which you used to delight. But tell me, dear father, could you not
teach me to read them to you? You know I can read very well, and I am
never so well pleased as when I can get some of the troubadour songs,
or some old chronicle, to puzzle over. These to be sure are written
in another language; but I am not totally unacquainted with it; and,
if you would have a little patience with me, I think I should be able
to understand these difficult authors."


The
disabled student did not disdain so affectionate an offer. Every one
in those days was acquainted with a rude and barbarous Latin, the
knowledge of which Euthanasia now exchanged for the polished language
of Cicero and Virgil. A priest of a neighbouring chapel was her
tutor; and the desire of pleasing her father made her indefatigable
in her exertions. The first difficulties being conquered, she passed
whole days over these dusky manuscripts, reading to the old man, who
found double pleasure in the ancient poets, as he heard their verses
pronounced by his beloved Euthanasia. The effect of this education on
her mind was advantageous and memorable; she did not acquire that
narrow idea of the present times, as if they and the world were the
same, which characterizes the unlearned; she saw and marked the
revolutions that had been, and the present seemed to her only a point
of rest, from which time was to renew his flight, scattering change
as he went; and, if her voice or act could mingle aught of good in
these changes, this it was to which her imagination most ardently
aspired. She was deeply penetrated by the acts and thoughts of those
men, who despised the spirit of party, and grasped the universe in
their hopes of virtue and independence.


Liberty
had never been more devotedly worshipped than in the republic of
Florence: the Guelphs boasted that their attachment to the cause of
freedom might rival what history records of the glorious days of
antiquity. Adimari had allied himself to this party, because he
thought he saw in the designs and principles of its leaders the germ
of future independence for Italy. He had ever been a fervent advocate
for the freedom of his fellow citizens: but he caught the spirit with
double fervour from the Roman writers; and often, not seeing the
little fairy form that sat at his feet, he forgot the age of his
companion, and talked in high strains of that ennobling spirit which
he felt in his inmost heart. Euthanasia heard and understood; her
soul, adapted for the reception of all good, drained the cup of
eloquent feeling that her father poured out before her, and her eyes
shone with the deep emotion. Her young thoughts darted into futurity,
to the hope of freedom for Italy, of revived learning and the reign
of peace for all the world: wild dreams, that still awake the minds
of men to high song and glorious action.


Such
was the education of the friend of Castruccio, while he learned all
chivalrous accomplishments under the tuition of his noble father at
Ancona; and now, after three years absence, they met a Florence,
neither having by forgetfulness wronged the friendship they had vowed
in infancy.


When
Marco led his young friend to the palace of Adimari, he found his
master and the countess receiving the visits of some of the Guelph
party; and he knew that this was no time or place to introduce the
young Ghibeline. But, as they passed along the great hall, a
sylph-like form came from a room opposite, appearing as a star from
behind a cloud.--"I bring your exiled friend," said Marco;
"Castruccio dei Antelminelli is come to visit you."


"Castruccio
in Florence!" cried Euthanasia; and she embraced him with
sisterly affection. "But how, dear friend, do you venture within
these walls?--is your father here?--but this is no place to ask all
the questions that I must hear resolved before you go. Come into this
room; none but my father will enter here; and now you shall tell me
all that has passed since you quitted Lucca."


Castruccio
gazed on Euthanasia: he could, he thought, feed for life on her sweet
looks, in which deep sensibility and lively thought were pictured,
and a judgement and reason beyond her years. Her eyes seemed to read
his soul, while they glistened with pleasure; he wished to hear her
speak, but she insisted that his tale should be first told, of how he
had lived at Ancona, and how he had ventured to Florence. She gently
reproached him for having left his father; and then said,--"But
I must not play the hypocrite; I am glad you are come; for it gives
me more pleasure than I can express, to see you again. But I hear my
father's step; I must go and lead him, and tell him of the
stranger-visitor he has got."


Castruccio
enjoyed the most heartfelt pleasure, as he sat between Euthanasia and
her father. Their manners towards him were affectionate, and their
conversation best calculated to fill an exile's bosom with hope and
joy. He was told by them, that if they now parted, he must look
forward to the moment when he and his father should be recalled with
honour to their country. Adimari could not see the bright eyes and
ardent mien of the boy; but he heard with pleasure the detail of his
occupations at Ancona, and easily perceived that his young mind slept
not on the present, dreamless of the future. He encouraged his
aspirations to honour, and exhorted him to be faithful to the lessons
of his father.


The
charmed hours flew past, and the following morning they were to
separate. This consideration, as evening came on, threw more
solemnity into their looks and talk. Castruccio became pensive, and
gazed on his friend, as a treasure that he was about to lose, perhaps
for ever. Euthanasia was silent; her eyes were bent to earth; and the
varying colour of her cheeks shewed that she was revolving some
thought in her mind, to which she knew not how to give utterance. At
length she raised her eyes, and said:--"We part to-morrow,
Castruccio, as we have before parted,--for many years I fear. But
there are two kinds of separation. One, during which we suffer time
to obliterate the past, as we should if death, that parting to which
no meeting succeeds, or a meeting in which all private ties are
superseded, had been the cause of the separation. But there is
another; when we cherish the memory of the absent, and act for them
as if they were with us; when to remember is a paramount duty. This
is alone practicable between friends, when each in his meditations is
sure that the other thinks also of him: then, methinks to reflect on
the words and looks of a friend, is as if one absolutely saw him. Let
this be our separation. We are both familiar with the ideas of virtue
and self-sacrifice; let friendship be joined to these, to make all
sacrifice light, and virtue more delightful. We are very young; we
know not what misfortunes are in store for us; what losses, perhaps
what calumnies, or even dishonour, may in after times taint our
names. In calumny it is to the friends of our youth that we must
turn; for they alone can know how pure the heart is, with which they
were acquainted at the time when disguise could have no existence.
They, if they are true, dare not leave us without consolation.
Castruccio, I know that you will never dishonour yourself: and,
remember, if in any hard struggle you want a friend who will console
you by sympathy and confidence, and help you as far as her power will
permit, I will always be that friend to you."


Euthanasia
was yet a child, when she made this promise. But she saw Castruccio,
the friend of her infancy, a youth of high birth and nobly bred, an
outcast and an exile; she had heard and read how few friends the
unfortunate find, and generosity prompted those sentiments, to which
the frankness of her nature caused her to give utterance. She felt
that Castruccio had a deep affection for her, and she hoped, that a
promise thus voluntary and solemn, would be a consolation to him
during adversity. He felt the kindness of her motive, and replied
earnestly:--"I am an exile, and can do no good to you who are
prosperous; mine must be barren thanks. Yet not the less will I
fulfil my promise, if our fortunes change, of being your friend, your
knight, your rock, on whom you may build your hope and trust in every
misfortune."


The
next morning, accompanied by Marco, Castruccio quitted Florence. In
his mind there was a mixture of grief at having left, and joy at
having once more seen, Euthanasia. Every word that she had said, and
every look of her lovely eyes, were treasured in his soul--to be a
consolation and support in trouble, and an incentive to noble
endeavour. Adimari had taken an affectionate leave of him, telling
him, that, as far as a poor blind man could, he would promote his
interests, and seize the first opportunity, if such should offer, of
procuring a repeal for his exile. There was a kindness and
distinction in the manner of his aged friend, that touched the heart
of the boy; and in after times he thought he perceived a hidden
meaning in his last words, which he interpreted in a manner that gave
a sober steadiness to what he would otherwise have considered as
another airy bubble of the enchantress Hope. "Remember,"
said the venerable Florentine, "that I approve of, and love you;
and if you become that which your talents and dawning virtues
promise, you may in future be my elect favourite. Now, farewell; and
do not forget me or mine!"


Thus
cheered, thus buoyed up by hopes of future good fortune and
advancement, which had before been too deeply mingled with fear,
Castruccio returned with a light heart to his father, his soul more
than ever bent upon improvement and the accomplishment of noble
deeds. And now, forgiven by his anxious parent for the grief he had
occasioned him, his days wore away, as they were wont, in delightful
tasks.


Time
passed on, while our young esquire was preparing himself for his
future career; strengthening his mind by study, and his body by toil.
His step assumed the firmness of one who does not fear, and who, with
his eye fixed on one point, will not be daunted by the shadows that
flit between him and his desired sun. His eyes, before beaming with
frankness and engaging sweetness, now sparkled with a profounder
meaning. He entered his seventeenth year, and he was pondering upon
the fit beginning to his life, and hoping that his father would not
oppose his fervent desire to quit what he thought a lifeless
solitude; when, as a young bather, peeping from a rock, is pushed
into the sea, and forced to exert the powers of which he was before
only dreaming, so chance threw Castruccio from his quiet nook into
the wide sea of care, to sink or swim, as fate or his own good
strength might aid him.


His
father died. A malignant fever, brought by some trading vessels from
the Levant, raged in the town of Ancona, and Ruggieri was one of its
earliest victims. As soon as he was attacked, he knew he must die,
and he gazed upon his boy with deep tenderness and care. To be cast
so young on life, with a mind burning with ardour, and adorned with
every grace--the fair graces of youth, so easily and so irretrievably
tarnished! He had commanded him not to come near him during his
illness, which was exceedingly contagious: but finding that
Castruccio waited on him by stealth, he felt that it was in vain to
oppose; and, only intreating him to use every imaginable precaution,
they spent the last hours of Ruggieri's life together. The fever was
too violent to permit any regular conversation; but the dying father
exhorted him to remember his former lessons, and lay them to his
heart. "I have written a letter," said he, "which you
will deliver to Francesco de Guinigi. He was one of my dearest
friends, and of high birth and fortune, in Lucca; but now, like me,
he is an exile, and has taken refuge at the town of Este in Lombardy.
If he still preserves in adversity that generosity which before so
highly distinguished him, you will less feel the loss of your father.
Go to him, my Castruccio, and be guided by his advice: he will direct
you how you can most usefully employ your time while an outcast from
your country. Listen to him with the same deference that you have
always shown to me, for he is one of the few wise men who exist in
this world, whose vanity and nothingness open upon me the more, now
that I am about to quit it."


From
time to time Ruggieri renewed his affectionate exhortations. His
parental tenderness did not desert him in his last moments; and he
died making a sign that in Heaven they should again meet. Castruccio
was overwhelmed by grief at his loss. But grief was soon silenced by
pain: he had inhaled the pestilential air from the dying breath of
his father, and was speedily like him stretched on the bed of
sickness. Yet not like him had he any tender nurse, to watch his
fever, and administer to his wants: every one fled from the chance of
death; and it was only the excellent constitution of the boy that
enabled him to recover.


In
a month after his father's death, himself in appearance more dead
than alive, he crawled out from his apartment to breathe the
enlivening air of the sea. A wind swept over it, and chilled his
frame, while the dusky sky filled him with despondency. But this was
a transient feeling: day by day he gained strength, and with strength
and health returned the buoyant spirits of youth. The first lively
feeling that he experienced, was an ardent desire to remove from
Ancona. During his illness he had bitterly felt the absence of many
whom he considered dear and firm friends. When he was able to enquire
for those whom he had inwardly reproached as false, he found that
they were dead. The pestilence had visited them, and felled them to
the ground, while he, bruised and half broken, raised his head when
the deadly visitation was over. These disappointments and losses
pressed on his soul; and he experienced that feeling which deceives
us at every age, that by change of place, he could exchange his
unhappy sensations for those of a more genial nature. The rainy
season had begun; but he would not delay his departure; so, taking an
agonizing farewell of the graves of his friends, and of those of his
beloved parents whom he could never see more, he left Ancona.


The
beauty of the mountains and the picturesque views for a while
beguiled his thoughts. He passed through the country where Asdrubal,
the brother of Hannibal, was defeated and slain on the mountain which
still bears his name. A river runs at the base; and it was clothed by
trees now yellow and red, tinged thus by the winds of autumn, except
where a cluster of ilexes gave life to the scenery. As he advanced,
the rains poured down, and the hills, now more distant, were hid in
mist; while towards the east the gloomy Adriatic filled the air with
its restless murmurs. Castruccio had passed swiftly through this
country before, when he went to the Festa d'Inferno at Florence. It
was then adorned by the fresh spring; the sunbeams illuminated the
various folds of the mountains, and the light waves coursed one
another, dancing under the dazzling light. Castruccio remembered
this; and he gazed sullenly on the sky obscured by a thick woof of
black clouds, and reproached that with changing, as his fortune
changed. Yet, reflecting on the chances that had occurred during his
last journey, his imagination wandered to Euthanasia, and paused
there, resting with delight on her beloved image.


He
passed through many towns, among which he had no friends, and sought
for none. Yet, if he had desired protection, several of these were
ruled by Ghibeline lords, who would have welcomed him with
hospitality. Rimini was then governed by the husband of Francesca,
whose hapless fate is immortalized by Dante. She was dead; but the
country people, with a mixture of pity and religious horror, still
spoke of her as the loveliest creature that had ever dwelt on earth,
yet for whose lost soul, condemned to eternal pains, they dared not
even pray.


Castruccio
journeyed slowly on. He was weak and unable to endure continued
exercise. Yet his mind recovered by degrees its wonted strength; and
imagination, ever at work, pictured his future life, brilliant with
glowing love, transcendent with glory and success. Thus, in solitude,
while no censuring eye could check the exuberant vanity, he would
throw his arms to the north, the south, the east, and the west,
crying,--"There--there--there, and there, shall my fame
reach!"--and then, in gay defiance, casting his eager glance
towards heaven:--"and even there, if man may climb the slippery
sides of the arched palace of eternal fame, there also will I be
recorded."


He
was yet a boy in his seventeenth year when he said this. His desires
were afterwards to a considerable extent fulfilled: would he not have
been happier, if they had failed, and he, in blameless obscurity, had
sunk with the millions that compose the nations of the earth, into
the vast ocean of oblivion? The sequel of his history must solve the
riddle.
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CASTRUCCIO
passed through Bologna, Ferrara and Rivigo, to arrive at Este. It was
not the most favourable period for a visit to Lombardy. The beauty of
that country consists in its exquisite vegetation: its fields of
waving corn, planted with rows of trees to which vines are festooned,
form prospects, ever varying in their combinations, that delight and
refresh the eye; but autumn had nearly stripped the landscape, and
the low lands were overflowed by the inundation of various rivers.
Castruccio's mind, fixed on the imagination of future events, found
no amusement in the wintry scene; but he saw with delight the
mountains that were the bourn of his journey, become more and more
distinct. Este is situated nearly at the foot of the Euganean hills,
on a declivity overlooked by an extensive and picturesque castle,
beyond which is a convent; the hills rise from behind, from whose
heights you discover the vast plain of Lombardy, bounded to the west
by the far Apennines of Bologna, and to the east by the sea and the
towers of Venice.


Castruccio
ascended the hill immediately above the town, to seek for the
habitation of Guinigi. The autumnal wind swept over it, scattering
the fallen leaves of the chestnut wood; and the swift clouds, driven
over the boundless plain, gave it the appearance, as their shadows
came and went, of a heaving sea of dusky waters. Castruccio found
Guinigi sitting at the door of his house; it was a low-roofed
cottage, that seemed more fit for the habitation of a peasant, than
of a man bred in camps and palaces. Guinigi himself was about forty
years of age: the hardships of war had thinned the locks on his
temples before their time, and drawn a few lines in his face, beaming
as it was with benevolence. The sparkling intelligence of his eye was
tempered by gentleness and wisdom; and the stately mien of the
soldier had yielded somewhat to his late rustic occupations; for,
since his exile he had turned his sword to a ploughshare, and he
dwelt with much complacency on the change.


As
Castruccio first saw him, he was gazing with the most heartfelt and
benevolent pleasure on his boy, a child of seven years of age, who
was busy with the peasants, drawing off wine from the vats; for it
was just the time when the vintage was finished, and the last labours
were bestowed on the crushed grapes. The youth paused: but for the
air of dignity that was visible beneath his rustic dress, he could
not have believed that this was his father's friend; his father, who
in exile never forgot that he was a soldier and a knight. He gave the
letter; and, when Guinigi had read it, he embraced the orphan son of
his old comrade, and welcomed him with a cordiality that warmed the
heart of Castruccio. The name of a stranger soon struck the ear of
Arrigo, his little son, who came with joy to greet him, bearing a
large basket of grapes and figs. Guinigi was much amused by the
evident astonishment with which his guest regarded the appearance of
the house and its master, and said:--"You come to the dwelling
of a peasant who eats the bread his own hands have sown; this is a
new scene for you, but you will not find it uninstructive. To my
eyes, which do not now glance with the same fire as yours, the sight
of the bounties of nature, and of the harmless peasants who cultivate
the earth, is far more delightful than an army of knights hasting in
brilliant array to deluge the fields with blood, and to destroy the
beneficial hopes of the husbandman. But these are new doctrines to
you; and you perhaps will never, like me, in the deep sincerity of
your heart, prefer this lowly cottage to yonder majestic castle."


To
say the truth, Castruccio was greatly disappointed. As he had
ascended from the town, and saw a gay banner waving from the keep of
the castle, as he heard the clash of armour, and beheld the sun-beams
glitter on the arms of the centinel, he hoped that he should find his
future protector a favourite with the happy chief. He would, he felt,
have accosted him with more respect, if he had found him a monk in
the neighbouring monastery, than a contented farmer, a peasant whose
narrow views soared not beyond the wine-vat and the ox's stall.


These
were the first feelings that occurred to Castruccio; but he soon
found that he was introduced to a new world in the society of
Guinigi; a world with whose spring of action he could not sympathize,
yet which he could not condemn. It was characterized by a simple yet
sublime morality, which resting on natural bases, admitted no
factitious colouring. Guinigi thought only of the duty of man to man,
laying aside the distinctions of society, and with lovely humility
recognized the affinity of the meanest peasant to his own noble mind.
Exercising the most exalted virtues, he also cultivated a taste and
imagination that dignified what the vulgar would term ignoble, as the
common clouds of day become fields of purple and gold, painted by the
sun at eve. His fancy only paused, when he would force it to adorn
with beauty vice, death, and misery, when disguised by a kingly robe,
by the trappings of a victorious army, or the false halo of glory
spread over the smoking ruins of a ravaged town. Then his heart
sickened, and the banners of triumph or the song of victory could not
drive from his recollection the varieties of death, and the groans of
torture that occasion such exultation to the privileged murderers of
the earth.


When
Guinigi and Castruccio became intimate, the youth would reason with
him, and endeavour to prove, that in the present distracted state of
mankind, it was better that one man should get the upper hand, to
rule the rest. "Yes," said Guinigi, "let one man, if
it be forbidden to more than one, get the upper hand in wisdom, and
let him teach the rest: teach them the valuable arts of peace and
love."


Guinigi
was a strange enthusiast. Men, like Alexander and other conquerors,
have indulged the hope of subduing the world, and spreading by their
triumphs refinement into its barbarous recesses. Guinigi hoped, how
futilely! to lay a foundation-stone for the temple of peace among the
Euganean hills. He had an overflowing affection of soul, that could
not confine itself to the person of his son, or the aggrandizement of
his country, or be spiritualized into a metaphysical adoration of
ideal beauty. It bestowed itself on his fellow-creatures; and to see
them happy, warmed his heart with a pleasure experienced by few. This
man, his imaginative flights, his glowing benevolence and his humble
occupations, were an enigma that Castruccio could never solve. But,
while he neither sympathized with nor understood him, he quickly
loved him with the warmest affection.


Castruccio
wished to speak to him of his future destination; Guinigi said, "Your
father has recommended you to my counsels, and you must allow me to
become acquainted with you, before I can give you advice. You are
very young; and we need not hurry. Grant me six months; we will not
be idle. We will ramble about the country: winter is the peasant's
leisure time, so I am quite at your service. We shall be much
together, and will discuss many subjects; and by degrees I shall
understand the foundations on which you are to build your future
life."


They
travelled to Padua, to lovely Venice, raising its head from the waves
of ocean; they rambled about the coast for days together, having no
other end than to enjoy the beauties of nature. Then, coming nearer
home, they climbed the Euganean hills, and penetrated their recesses.
Guinigi had an ultimate object in view; he wished to impress on the
mind of his pupil a love of peace, and a taste for rural pleasures.
One day they were on the summit of Monte Selice, a conical hill
between Este and Padua, and Guinigi pointed to the country
around.--"What a Paradise is this!" he said. "Now it
is bare; but in the summer, when the corn waves among the trees, and
ripening grapes shade the roads; when on every side you see happy
peasants leading the beautiful oxen to their light work, and the sun,
and the air, and the earth are each labouring to produce for man all
that is necessary for his support, and the ground is covered with
vegetation, and the air quickened into life, it is a spot, on which
the Creator of the world might pause, and be pleased with his work.
How different was this some years ago! You have heard of Ezzelino the
tyrant of Padua, under whose auspices the rivers ran blood, and the
unfortunate peasant found his harvests reaped by the sword of the
invading soldier! Look at those peasants on yonder road, conducting
their cattle crowned with flowers: habited in their holiday best, and
moving in solemn procession; their oxen are going to be blessed by
St. Antonio, to ward from them the evils of the ensuing seasons. A
few years ago, instead of peasants, soldiers marched along that road:
their close ranks shewed their excellent discipline; their
instruments filled the air with triumphant sounds; the knights
pricked their steeds forward, who arching their proud necks, seemed
to exult in their destination. What were they about to do? to burn a
town, to murder the old, and the helpless, the women, and the
children; to destroy the dwellings of peace; so that, when they left
their cruel work, the miserable wretches who survived had nothing to
shelter them but the bare, black walls, where before their neat
cottages had stood."


Castruccio
listened impatiently, and cried:--"Yet who would not rather be a
knight, than one of those peasants, whose minds are as grovelling as
their occupations?"


"That
would not I," replied Guinigi fervently; "how must the
human mind be distorted, which can delight in that which is ill, in
preference to the cultivation of the earth, and the contemplation of
its loveliness! What a strange mistake is it, that a peasant's life
is incompatible with intellectual improvement! Alas! poor wretches;
they are too hard-worked now to learn much, and their toil, uncheered
by the applause of their fellow-creatures, appears a degradation;
yet, when I would picture happiness upon earth, my imagination
conjures up the family of a dweller among the fields, whose property
is secure, and whose time is passed between labour and intellectual
pleasures. Such now is my fate. The evening of my life steals gently
on; and I have no regrets for the past, no wish for the future, but
to continue as I am."


"Yes,"
cried Castruccio, "You have passed through life, and know what
it is; but I would rather, while alive, enter my tomb, than live
unknown and unheard of. Is it not fame that makes men gods? Do not
urge me to pass my days in indolence; I must act, to be happy,--to be
any thing. My father did not wish me to become a farmer and a
vinedresser; but to tread in his steps, and go beyond them, and that
is my purpose, which I would die to attain."


A
year passed while Castruccio still lived under the low roof of
Guinigi. He found that it was no vain boast, that this noble ate the
bread that he had sown: for he saw him hold the plough, trim his
vines, and enter into all the labours of the husbandman. There is
something picturesque in the toil of an Italian peasant. It is not,
as in more northern climates, where cold, and wet, and care are
endured, to be scantily repaid; and their unceasing anxiety is often
terminated by the destruction of their crops through the severity of
their climate. Guinigi and his fellow-labourers rose with the sun,
which, ascending from the ocean, illumined the wide plain with its
slant beams. The most beautiful vegetation luxuriated around them:
the strips of land were planted with Indian corn, wheat and beans;
they were divided, in some places by rows of olives, in others by
elms or Lombardy poplars, to which the vines clung. The hedges were
of myrtle, whose aromatic perfume weighed upon the sluggish air of
noon, as the labourers reposed, sleeping under the trees, lulled by
the rippling of the brooks that watered their grounds. In the evening
they ate their meal under the open sky; the birds were asleep, but
the ground was alive with innumerable glow-worms, and the air with
the lightning-like fire-flies, small, humming crickets, and heavy
beetles: the west had quickly lost its splendour, but in the fading
beams of sunset sailed the boat-like moon, while Venus, as another
satellite to earth, beamed just above the crescent hardly brighter
than itself, and the outline of the rugged Apennines was marked
darkly below.


Their
harvests were plenteous and frequent. The moving of the grass was
quickly followed in June by the reaping, and the well-trodden
threshing floor, such as Virgil describes it, received the grain;
then came the harvest of the Indian corn; and last the glorious
vintage, when the beautiful dove-coloured oxen of Lombardy could
hardly drag the creaking wains laden with the fruit.


Castruccio
attended Guinigi in his labours; and Guinigi, resting on his spade,
would moralize on all around him, and win the ardent imagination of
the youth to follow his flights. All in the country bore for him the
immediate stamp of divine and eternal beauty; he knew every flower of
the field, and could describe their various habits, and what insects
best loved to suck their nectar. He knew the form and the life of
every little being of that peopled region, where the sun seems to
quicken every atom into life; and that which was insignificant to
common eyes, appeared to him to be invested with strange attributes
and uncommon loveliness.


Again
Guinigi sat, Castruccio beside him, at the door of his cot, watching
the evening work of the labourers, as the wine was drawn off from the
last vat. Arrigo, now a year older, was helping them: Castruccio
said--"Instead of six months I have given you twelve, and I have
not mentioned my future destiny; indeed we have been employed so
pleasantly during the summer, that I almost forgot it. But I cannot
live another year among these hills; you know not what bitterness I
feel at heart, when I hear the clash of arms from the castle, I, who
am wearing away an ignoble youth."


Guinigi
smiled, and replied, "I have reflected for you, and I have dived
into your secret thoughts, although you have not spoken. To-morrow we
will make a journey; and you shall soon be introduced to a man who
will bring you into that life whose promise of glory is so attractive
to you. So bid farewell to these hills; you will not see them again
for many years."


This
hope stole sleep from the eyes of Castruccio that night. His
imagination, which had lately rested on sickles, and wains, and
vines, and the simple philosophy of Guinigi, now again fled to its
wonted track, and entered upon what he conceived to be a more
glorious world. Fleecy clouds hid the full moon, and the world was
invested by a faint light that gradually opened into day. Castruccio
saw the horses led saddled to the door, and he hastened to join
Guinigi. Before he departed he kissed affectionately the sleeping
Arrigo, and said: "I fear those fair eyes will be dimmed with
tears, when he hears that I am not to return. Sweet boy! I love you
as a brother, and hope some future day to shew that love in something
more than words."


Guinigi
smiled at the aspiring spirit of Castruccio; he smiled to perceive
that, still wanting protection, still a boy, his thoughts always
dwelt on the power which he would one day acquire, and the protection
he would then afford to others.


They
rode silently along the well known road that led to Padua: after
resting their horses at this town, they continued their way to
Venice. Who knows not Venice? its streets paved with the eternal
ocean, its beautiful domes and majestic palaces? It is not now as it
was when Castruccio visited it; now the degenerate inhabitants go
"crouching and crab-like through their sapping streets:"
then they were at the height of their glory, just before the
aristocratical government was fixed, and the people were struggling
for what they lost--liberty.


Guinigi
and his young companion were silent during their long ride. Guinigi
was on the eve of seeing the friends of his warlike youth; and
perhaps his memory recalled those scenes. Castruccio dreamed of
futurity; and the uncertainty of his destiny only gave more scope to
his imagination, as he figured the glorious part which he flattered
himself he was about to act on the great theatre. At length they
arrived on the shore of the Laguna, and entered the gondola which was
to convey them to the city. Guinigi then addressed the youth:--"You
trust your fate to me; and I must explain to you the plan that I have
formed concerning you, that you may judge whether I merit the entire
confidence you shew yourself inclined to repose in me. You know, my
dear Castruccio, that poor Italy is distracted by civil brawls, and
how little honour one who is exiled as you are from his native town,
can acquire, to whatever party he may adhere. His most arduous
exertions may be sacrificed to political intrigue, and assuredly he
will be repaid with ingratitude alone, whatever power he serves. In
addition, a disgraceful political craft now reigns in the palaces of
the Italian princes, which renders them ill schools for a youth, who,
while he may, ought to preserve the innocence and sincerity of which
the world will but too quickly deprive him. You would inevitably be
disgusted by the narrow views, the treachery, and beggarly fraud,
that dwell in the hearts, and influence the actions of our proudest
nobles.


"You
must therefore begin your knightly career out of Italy. The honours
that you will obtain from a foreign sovereign, will ennoble you in
the eyes of your countrymen, and will enable you, when you return, to
judge impartially of the state of your country, and to choose,
without being influenced by narrow party-feeling, the course you will
pursue. It is with this view that I am going to introduce you to an
old friend of mine, an Englishman, who is about to return to his
native soil. I knew him many years ago, when he accompanied Charles
of Anjou to Italy. A long time has elapsed since Sir Ethelbert Atawel
returned to England; but, upon the event of a new king's succession
to the throne, he was chosen, as a person well acquainted with the
customs of the holy court, to be the chief of an embassy to the Pope.
Having discharged his mission, he has crossed the Alps to take a last
farewell of his Italian friends, before he proceeds to assume a
distinguished part in his own country. I shall consign you, my young
friend, to the guidance of this noble gentleman. We have now been
separated for nearly twenty years; but our attachment did not arise
from casual intercourse alone; we esteemed one another, we bound
ourselves one to the other by vows; and, although at this distance of
time, life has much changed its appearance to both of us, yet I swear
I would keep to the letter all that I vowed to him, and I believe
that he will do the same by me.


"Another
motive influences me in sending you to England. You have a rich
relation there named Alderigo, who requested Atawel to enquire for
the various branches of the exiled Antelminelli, and in particular
for your father. It may well appear from the earnestness of his
enquiries, that, if you go to England, you will find yourself neither
friendless nor poor. I am an exile like you, and like you I am
destitute of all resources, and am saved from embarrassment only by
those labours in which I fortunately take a pride. I know that it
would not be agreeable to you to be dependent on the favour of
Atawel; but you are differently circumstanced with regard to your
relation; and I believe him to have both the power and the will to
serve you."


The
gondola entered Canale Grande, and rested at the steps of a noble
palace. Castruccio had no time to comment upon the relation of
Guinigi; but followed him silently through the stately apartments,
hung with silk and tapestry, and paved with marble, into the
banqueting hall, where the owner of the palace sat surrounded by the
aristocracy of Venice. The childish mind of Castruccio shrunk into
itself, when he saw the satined and gold-laced state of these nobles,
and then glanced his eye on the dignified form of his companion
clothed in the mean habiliments of an Italian peasant: but his shame
was turned to pride and astonishment, when he found this
homely-looking man received with reverence, and embraced with
affection, by this lordly assembly. The most cordial salutes echoed
from the ends of the hall, as they all pressed round to welcome their
old friend and counsellor, to whose wisdom and calm courage many of
them owed the most important obligations. There was a sweetness in
the smile of Guinigi, that elevated him in appearance above other
men, a sensibility beaming in his eye which added grace to his quick
and expressive motions, and a gentleness that tempered the frankness
of his manners. He introduced Castruccio to the nobles. The youth was
beautiful to a wonder, and experienced a flattering reception from
the friends of his protector.


"I
shall remain but a few days in Venice," said Guinigi to his
host; "but I will visit you again before I retire to my farm; at
present you must tell me where I can find your English visitor, Sir
Ethelbert Atawel, for my business is with him."


A
man now arose, and advanced from a retired part of the room; his
person formed a strange contrast to the sun-burnt faces and black
eyes of the Italians who were around him. He had the round Saxon
features, moulded with uncommon delicacy; his light hair slightly
shaded his fair temples, and his slender person denoted elegance
rather than power; his countenance bore the expression of much
thought, of thoughts moulded by an enquiring, yet a gentle mind. He
advanced towards Guinigi; his lips were almost convulsed; a tear
stole into his eye, as he grasped his hand, and said: "You do
not forget me?"


Guinigi
replied with trembling emphasis, "Never!"--the hearts of
the friends were full, they took leave of the company, and descended
to the gondola, that without spectators they might express their
remembered affection.
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CASTRUCCIO
spent several days with his friend at Venice. Guinigi and Atawel were
constantly together, and Castruccio was thrown to a great degree into
the society of the Venetian nobles. Having been for a year the
constant companion of Guinigi, the contrast between him and these men
struck him forcibly. The mind of the philosophical exile was fraught
with a natural wisdom, a freedom from prejudice, and a boldness of
thought, that suited the enthusiasm, while it corrected the narrow
views of Castruccio. But these nobles were full of party spirit, and
a never resting desire, to aggrandize first themselves, and secondly
their native town, in opposition to the rest of the world. They were
to themselves the centre of the universe, and men and nations rose
and set only for them. As Galileo was persecuted for saying that the
earth moved attendant on the sun, thus demonstrating the relative
insignificance of our globe; so they would have pursued with
excessive hatred any one who should have pointed out to them their
true station in relation to their fellow-creatures. They were in no
danger of hearing such disagreeable truths from Guinigi: he was
content not to be deceived himself by the false shadows thrown from
society; but with that amenity which was his characteristic, he
adapted his counsels to the ideas of others, and allowed those whom
he could not hope to new mould, to sleep in their pleasant dreams.


Castruccio
was presented to the doge, and partook of all the brilliant
amusements of Venice. But at length the time arrived, when he was to
depart with Sir Ethelbert Atawel, and Guinigi to return to his farm
among the hills. It was a sorrowful event for Atawel and Castruccio
to separate from this kind and valued friend. Before he departed,
Guinigi talked long with Castruccio, and vehemently urged him, when
he should arrive in England, that he would put himself entirely under
the guidance of Atawel. "You will be," he said, "in a
strange country, with unknown manners and customs; so that without a
guide you would find it difficult to steer a right course among them.
My dear Castruccio, God only knows what your future fortunes will be;
but your father intrusted you to my care, and I feel the most earnest
anxiety that you should enter life under good auspices, and enjoy, at
least with untarnished pleasure, the years of youthful hope. Be
towards Atawel as you ever have been to me; the natural ingenuousness
of your character will discover to you the medium, which combines the
graceful submission of youth, with that independence that is the
dearest birthright of man. Atawel is gentle and unassuming; you must
seek his counsels; for his best wisdom will be bestowed upon you,
when you shew a desire to consult it."


They
separated: Atawel and Castruccio departed with a few attendants
towards Milan on the road to England.


Castruccio
now found himself with a companion, different from him to whom he had
just bade an affectionate farewell. Atawel was more a man of the
world than Guinigi; nor did he possess his genius and surpassing
excellence. Entering into the common road of life, he was
notwithstanding able to regulate his conduct by just principles, and
to recommend himself by a sound judgement and a steady courage; but
he was unable to strike into new paths, and become an adventurer in
life and morals as Guinigi had been. He had great sensibility and
warm affections; and various misfortunes in life had turned a
constitutional gravity into melancholy. Yet he unveiled his spirit
for a while from the clouds that obscured it, and entered with
interest into the views and expectations of Castruccio.


They
conversed together concerning his cousin Alderigo, who was a rich
merchant in London, and who by his respectability and talents had
acquired influence even among the nobles of England. Alderigo had
been known and loved by Edward I: for in those days kings did not
disdain to seek friends among those classes of society from which
ordinary etiquette would have excluded them. The merchant however had
withdrawn from all communication with the court, since the accession
of Edward of Caernarvon; for the childish amusements of this monarch
ill accorded with the dispositions of one who had been the friend of
his manly father. When the barons of England remonstrated with
Edward, and insisted on the exile of Piers Gavaston, Alderigo had
however come forward to persuade the king to this necessary
concession.


Atawel
also was an enemy of Gavaston; and, as he sketched the political
state of England to his young companion, he painted with indignation
the change from the spirited counsels of the late sovereign, to the
puerile amusements and weak inaction of his son. He described
Gavaston as a man expert in feats of bodily activity, but destitute
of judgement and manly enterprize. He said that he was vain-glorious,
rapacious, and profuse. Insolent to his superiors and equals,
tyrannical to his inferiors, he deigned to use the arts of courtesy
to the king alone: even the queen failed in obtaining from him the
respect due to her sex and dignity. He had been raised to rank and
wealth by the royal favour; but he conducted himself with an
arrogance, that would not have been tolerated in the first noble of
the land. He was not content to overcome his adversary in the field
of honour; but he endeavoured to add to his shame by sarcasm and
ridicule. The barons exerted their utmost power for his destruction;
Edward yielded to force; but on the first favourable opportunity he
recalled his friend, who, untaught by adversity, again irritated his
rivals to that hostility in which he was sure to be worsted.


The
animated picture which Atawel drew of the discontent and turbulence
of the English barons, although it would have excited terror in these
quiet times, delighted Castruccio, as affording a hope of having now
found a fitting stage on which he might commence his active career.
The loss of Scotland to England, and the inaction of the king and his
favourite, easily induced him to sympathize in the indignation of
Atawel; and he readily believed, that the insolence of the upstart
and unworthy Gavaston demanded and justified the most rigorous
measures to ensure his expulsion from the kingdom.


Castruccio
was now eighteen years of age. His converse with Guinigi had indued
him with a manliness of thought and firmness of judgement beyond his
years; at the same time that the vivacity of his temper often made
him appear rash, and the gaiety of his disposition led him to seek
with ardour the common diversions of his age. He was bred as a young
esquire in all those accomplishments which were deemed essential to a
gentleman, and was expert in feats of horsemanship and arms, in the
dance, and in other exercises peculiar to his country. His
countenance, which was uncommonly beautiful, expressed frankness,
benevolence and confidence; when animated, his eyes shone with fire;
when silent, there was a deep seriousness in his expression, that
commanded attention, combined at the same time with a modesty and
grace which prepossessed every one in his favour. His slight, but
active form never moved without displaying some new elegance of
person; and his voice, whose modulated accents stole on the ear like
sweetest music, forced the hearer to love him; his laugh, like that
of a child, heartfelt and joyous, was entirely distinct from the
sneer of contempt, or the arrogance of superiority. He had read
little; but he had conversed with those who had studied deeply, so
that his conversation and manners were imbued with that refinement
and superior sweetness, which are peculiar to those who unite the
cultivation of the mind to exterior accomplishments. Gay, ambitious
and beloved, there was little pride, and no insolence in his nature:
nor could he endure either to be the object of arrogance, or to
perceive it exercised over others.


Such
was Castruccio, when in the beginning of the year 1309 he landed on
the English shores. Gavaston had just been expelled by a confederacy
of the nobles, who for a while had assumed the royal power into their
own hands. But, instead of having been poorly exiled according to the
wish of the barons, his royal master had invested him with the
Lieutenancy of Ireland, where he signalized himself by his victories
over the rebels. Edward however could not be happy in the absence of
his favourite, but, melancholy and irresolute, watched for a fitting
opportunity, when the hatred of his nobles should in some degree be
softened, to recall him.


Alderigo
received his young cousin with the warmest affection, and shewed
every disposition to aid by his wealth and influence, in placing him
in such a situation as might gratify his ambition. Atawel introduced
him at court; and, if the haughty barons of England viewed with a
supercilious smile the youthful beauty and accomplishments of the
stranger, Edward was pleased to behold one, who by his foreign air,
and the refinement of his manners, recalled the memory of his exiled
favourite. He distinguished Castruccio among the crowd; and the
youth, dazzled perhaps by royal favour, easily altered his
prepossessions in favour of the barons, into love and pity for their
oppressed sovereign. At balls and tournaments Castruccio shone among
the throng. He was yet too youthful to enter into manual contests
with the English lords; but the management of his horse, his graceful
person, his skill in the dance, and other light games, endeared him
to Edward, who was incapable of sympathizing in the ruder exercises
in which his barons were so jealous of their pre-eminence.


Atawel
and Alderigo viewed the favour which Castruccio enjoyed with the
king, with fearful eyes: they dreaded the jealousy of the nobles; but
happily this passion was not excited on the present occasion. On the
contrary they were rather pleased, that the king should be amused by
the company of one, whose youth and precarious situation withheld him
from entering into the lists of rivalry with them. The Italian
Castruccio, dependent on the bounty of a merchant of his own country,
no conqueror at the tournament, neither thwarting, nor understanding
their several plans of aggrandisement, was past over with a scornful
smile, which the youth, regarding himself as a sufferer in common
with their injured king, did not receive as a degradation. But deeper
feelings of sympathy now gave him other sentiments.


Edward's
favourite recreation was the game of tennis; in which, it being
common in Italy under the name of la Palla, Castruccio excelled. One
day after having amused themselves at this exercise in one of the
royal gardens, Edward feeling fatigued gave up the game, and leaning
on Castruccio's arm, strolled with him down one of the shady alleys.
And here for the first time he opened his heart to his new friend: he
described Gavaston as the most amiable and the most accomplished
knight of the times: he dwelt with touching earnestness on his own
attachment to him, and his forced separation; tears started into his
eyes as he spoke of the desolate state of his heart, deprived of the
company of his first, his only and his dearest friend; and his cheeks
glowed with indignation, as he mentioned the arrogance of his nobles,
and the state of slavery to which he was reduced.


Castruccio
was deeply moved; and the natural feeling of pity, with which he was
inspired at the spectacle of the slavery of one, who it was presumed
had a divine right to command, was augmented by the idea that he had
been found a worthy deposit for the overflowings of the royal
sorrows. He offered his services with earnestness, and Edward gladly
accepted his proffers. "Yes, my dear friend," he cried,
"the accomplishment of my fondest wishes shall devolve upon you.
You shall be my saviour; the saviour of my honour, and the cause of
the only happiness I can enjoy on earth, the return of my beloved
Piers."


Edward
then disclosed to Castruccio the various expedients he had used, to
pacify his nobles, and to obtain the re--establishment of his friend.
He acknowledged that he had just received from the Pope a
dispensation of Gavaston's oath never again to set foot in England;
and a faithful messenger was only necessary, to carry this
intelligence to his friend, and bid him instantly return; so that the
barons, taken unawares, should not have time to plot new
disturbances, before the king should be able to defy their worst,
secure of the life and the society of his favourite. "That task
shall devolve on you, my dear Castruccio," said he; "and I
shall be indebted to you for the happiness of again embracing him to
whom I have bound myself by the ties of an eternal friendship. Frame
a plausible excuse for quitting England, and hasten to Dublin, where
Piers impatiently waits a messenger from me; that you may not be
exposed to the slightest risk from the suspicion of the nobles, I
will give you no letter: but this ring, as was agreed upon between
myself and my friend, will obtain for its bearer his full confidence
and friendship."


Castruccio
took leave of the monarch, and hastened to the house of Alderigo,
full of pride, hope, and joy. He had now indeed entered upon life,
and as he hoped, with the best auspices: he had become the chosen
confident of a king, and his secret messenger; he readily believed
that prudence, and prudence should not fail him, would cause his rise
to the highest dignities. His feelings were not entirely selfish; for
he deeply pitied Edward, and was sincerely happy in serving him: but
to pity and serve a king, was a state of being full of pleasure. In
accordance with the prudent plan he had marked out for himself, he
remained at the house of his kinsman during several days, secluded
from his courtly friends, and absenting himself entirely from the
palace. On occasion of the arrival of a few letters from France, he
informed Atawel and Alderigo, that it was absolutely necessary for
him to undertake a journey to that country. As he alleged the most
frivolous causes as the motive of this determination, his friends
easily perceived that he was endeavouring to mislead them by a false
pretext. The Italian, after having in vain endeavoured to win his
confidence, contented himself with recommending prudence and caution:
Atawel spoke more seriously, and bade the youth beware, before he
mixed with the intrigues of a foreign court, in which if he were once
detected, he had neither friends nor connections to extricate him
from the rage of his powerful adversaries. And then again he
intreated Castruccio to consider the justice of the cause in the
service of which he enlisted himself, and what would be the probable
consequences, if through his means Edward were to establish a
correspondence with his favourite. The young man listened with
seeming deference, but allowed no word to escape him, that might
countenance the idea that his journey was influenced by any except
private considerations.


He
departed from London, as if on his way to France; then suddenly
changing his route, he traversed the kingdom, and crossing from
Bristol to Cork, hastened to Dublin, and carried to Gavaston the
welcome command of the king to return immediately to England; the
ring that he bore from Edward, was an immediate passport to the
friendship of the illustrious exile.


Piers
Gavaston was still in the flower of his age. If he were not handsome,
yet the expression of his features was manly and interesting; he was
graceful in person, and strong of muscle, though agile of limb: he
was courteous in general society, though a certain haughtiness was
diffused over his whole manner, which forbade any more familiar
feeling than that of admiration. Among his friends this air of
superiority yielded to the most winning kindness and affability of
demeanour, which, being ever a mark of distinguished affection, did
not fail to bind them to him by an additional tie of gratitude. He
spoke several languages with great fluency; he rivalled the most
graceful knights of France, and far surpassed the English in all
chivalrous accomplishments. The consciousness of power with which his
dexterity inspired him, generated an independence and frankness of
action, which would have rendered him amiable to all, had it not been
tainted by vanity and presumption. He was magnificent in his attire,
fond of parade, and proud of his dazzling fortunes, all heavy sins
among his English enemies. He paid great attention, and made much
shew of love to Castruccio, whom if princely affability had before
moved, the gracious treatment of Gavaston made a complete conquest of
him.


They
returned together to England. Edward had arrived at Chester, that he
might behold his friend a few days the sooner; and he flew to his
arms with the affectionate transports with which a child might
welcome the return of its absent mother.


A
strict friendship was established between Gavaston and Castruccio.
Piers had not learned moderation from adversity; his wealth and
luxury were increased, and with these his vanity and insufferable
presumption. Atawel in vain endeavoured to win Castruccio from his
society; but, if the deportment of Gavaston was arrogant towards the
English lords, it was so much the more affable and insinuating
towards Castruccio. The king also loved the Italian; and, not
examining the merits of the case, he allowed himself to be entirely
led away by the personal attachment that he bore to Edward and Piers.


Gavaston
had wealth and rank; and, although he was considered an upstart, yet
the possession of these gave him a consequence in the eyes of the
nobles, of which Castruccio was wholly divested. They looked on the
latter as one may regard a stinging insect, whose insignificance is
not to compound for his annoyance. They endured the insolence of
Gavaston with the sullenness of men who look into the future for
revenge; but they bore the far slighter pain which Castruccio
inflicted upon them, with the impatience one feels at an injury,
however slight, for which we are by no means prepared. And, if
Castruccio himself manifested few symptoms of insolence, yet he was
supported by that of Gavaston; and they felt that, though for the
present they could not injure the favourite personally, yet they
might wound him through his Italian friend. This latter also was not
unfrequently provoked beyond his usual courtesy by the pride and
taunts of his enemies; and, if ever he dared reply, or when Gavaston
replied for him, the nobles felt a rage they could ill smother at
what they deemed so despicable an offender. The indications of
mischief which had before slightly manifested themselves, broke out
one day with a violence that suddenly terminated Castruccio's visit
to England.


He
accompanied the king, who went with a train of the first nobility on
a hawking party, to Chelsea. The exercise excited Castruccio's blood,
and inspired him with an exaltation of spirits which might have
exhausted itself in gaiety alone, had not a quarrel, that arose
between him and one of the nobles, urged him to a fury he could ill
control. The contention began concerning the comparative flight of
their birds; and, heated as they were by personal animosity, it
became loud and bitter. Edward in vain endeavoured to appease them;
but when, seconded by his friends, the English nobleman established
his triumph in the contest, Castruccio replied by a sarcasm which so
irritated his antagonist, that, no longer restraining his
indignation, he darted forward, and struck Castruccio. The fiery
youth, crying in Italian, "By blood, and not by words, are blows
to be avenged!"--drew his stiletto, and plunged it into the
bosom of his adversary. A hundred swords immediately flashed in the
air; Edward threw himself before his friend to protect him: Gavaston,
Atawel and others who loved him, hastily withdrew him from the crowd,
made him mount his horse, and without a moment's delay they rode to
the river's side below the Tower, where they fortunately found a
vessel on the point of sailing for Holland. Without waiting to see
his other friends, without going to the house of Alderigo for money
or equipment, they hurried him on board the vessel, which immediately
got under way, and dropped down with a favourable wind towards the
Nore.


The
barons, burning with revenge, had sent archers to the house of
Alderigo, who, not finding Castruccio, seized upon his kinsman, and
threw him into prison. A law then existed in England, that if a
foreigner killed a native and escaped, those with whom he resided
became amenable for the murder. Alderigo was therefore in the most
imminent peril; but Edward, as the last act of friendship that he
could bestow upon Castruccio, saved the life and fortune of his
kinsman. And thus, after a year's residence in this island, did the
youth bring to a disastrous conclusion all the hopes and expectations
which had led him thither.
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AFTER
a favourable navigation of a few hours Castruccio arrived at Ostend.
He landed destitute of friends, and even of the equipage of a
gentleman. What Castruccio felt during the voyage can hardly be
described. Anger, grief and shame kept his spirits in a perpetual
fluctuation, which, painful as it was, was far preferable to the
extinction of hope, and the sense of utter desertion upon his landing
in Flanders. The world was indeed before him: he had been torn with
frightful suddenness from the affections he had cultivated for a
year, from ease, luxury and the friendship of a powerful monarch, and
consigned to utter destitution. He did not even possess the lance and
horse, with which knights-errant of old won kingdoms for themselves.
Nor did he think without remorse of the blood with which his hands
were for the first time stained; he had received a blow, and blood
alone could expiate this injury: in France or England a duel in
regular and courtly form would have terminated the quarrel; but in
Italy the secret stiletto was the weapon of revenge, and the murder
of one was avenged by the assassination of another, until the list of
expiatory murders ran high, and were carefully counted by each party,
each justifying his own, and blaming those of his adversary. Yet,
although the mind of Castruccio was tinctured by the morality of his
country, he was too young and too new not to feel a natural horror at
having been the cause of the death of a fellow creature. Seated on a
rock amidst the wide sands left by the retiring sea, listening to the
melancholy roar of the tide, he shed bitter tears of repentance and
conscious guilt. One idea alone calmed him, that his adversary might
not have died--and then what was he? His rashness and folly had
thrown him from a high station of prosperity and happiness, to being
the solitary, helpless creature that he then was.


The
sun sunk in a turbid sky. "Ah! how unlike dear Italy,"
sighed Castruccio; "how different from the clear heavens and
orange-tinted sunsets of my native soil!"


He
spoke in Italian, and a man who stood near unperceived by him,
repeated the word so dear to exiles, the name of the country of his
birth:--"Italia." Castruccio looked up, and the man
continued: "Italy is also my native country. And who are you, my
friend, who, alone and a stranger, mourn for the delights of that
paradise of the earth?"
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